	MINUTE NUMBERS 115 



Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 13 June 2006

Present:

Councillor C J Holtom (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Resources, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services, Corporate Services Manager, Human Resources Manager

Also in attendance:  Councillor J Holgate

90
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors F E Dyson, M H Ranson and M Robinson. 

91
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 21 March 2006 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

92
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor J S Sutcliffe indicated that he had an interest in Item 22 on the Agenda on Roefield Leisure and would leave the meeting when the matter was discussed.

93
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There were no items of public participation.

94
REFERENCE FROM PERSONNEL COMMITTEE – 7 JUNE 2006

CHIEF OFFICERS’ JNC – STRESS, WORKING TIME AND POLITICAL STRUCTURES

The Human Resources Manager submitted a report which had previously been considered by Personnel Committee in respect of stress and working time for Chief Officers.

At its meeting of 7 June 2006 Personnel Committee had considered the findings of the Joint Negotiating Committee for Chief Officers’ Study into Stress and Working Time for Chief Officers. 

Personnel Committee were recommending that this Committee should consider the possibility of restructuring the cycle of all Committee and other meetings, eg Policy Group meetings, briefings etc and agree to the appointment of deputies in order to address some of the problems highlighted in the report and reduce the levels of stress and working time experienced by Chief Officers within the Ribble Valley.

Members then discussed the report.

RESOLVED:
That

1. 
Committee receive the report; and

2.
this matter be considered in conjunction with the possible restructuring of Committees and Committee cycles and also taking into consideration the question of appointing Deputy Directors at some future stage and a further report be then submitted back to this Committee. 

95
HOUSING OPTIONS APPRAISAL

The Director of Community Services reported on the work of the Housing Business Planning Working Group.  He reminded Members that at Council Meeting 28 February 2006 a report on Housing Options had been discussed and it was resolved that the Council refer the matter to Policy and Finance Committee to commence discussions with our current registered social landlord partners and, if necessary, other social landlords, with a view to the possible transfer of the Council’s housing stock.  

It was agreed at the Council meeting that the Housing Business Planning Working Group, with the addition of Councillors Ranson and Knox and without consultant support, would undertake this work. 

A meeting had been held on 10 March 2006 of the extended Business Planning Working Group to create an action plan on the necessary work to enable the group to advise Policy and Finance Committee.  

A further meeting at that group had been held on 30 March when it was agreed that:

· 7 registered social landlords be invited to attend an information day on the 16 May 2006;

· format for the information day to be a short formal presentation followed by questions;

· all elected Members to be invited;

· the content of the newsletter to tenants be as discussed.

Unfortunately only 3 of the 7 RSLs invited were able to attend but this did not detract from the event.  Following this event the Housing Business Planning Working Group met again on 25 May to agree the content and recommendation for the report to this Committee.  All Members of the Housing BPWG acknowledged there would be numerous questions that would need to be answered to should we proceed down the housing transfer route but all felt they had sufficient information to make a well informed recommendation to this Committee.

The Director of Community Services reminded Committee of the short time scale and asked that if Committee did agree to apply to be accepted onto the 2006 Housing Transfer Project Bidding Round he would need approval for the engagement of Officers to complete the necessary paperwork, probably in conjunction with relevant consultants.

Members then debated this issue at some length.

The Chief Executive and the Director of Resources also gave their comments on the current situation in response to Members’ questions.  Councillor Holgate was also given permission to speak on this matter.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
submit the following Notice of Motion from the Housing Business Planning Working Group to the Council meeting on 11 July 2006 “that Ribble Valley Borough Council applies to the Department for Communities and Local Government to be accepted on the 2006 Housing Transfer Bidding Round”;  and

2.
 authorise the Director of Community Services to arrange for the completion of the documentation by relevant Officers in conjunction with existing consultants in order to meet the timescale.

96
VARIOUS SERVICE PLANS

Committee considered a number of Service Plans which had been drafted in September 2005 and considered, amended and approved by a working group of Members of this Committee.  Subsequently the plans had been considered and reviewed by the Corporate Management Team in December with the budgetary elements being referred for final determination by Policy and Finance Committee on 31 January 2006. 

The relevant Service Plans considered were:

· Legal Services

· Revenues and Benefits

· Financial Services

· Computer Services

· Corporate Services

Members then asked a number of questions in relation to the Revenue and Benefits, Corporate Services and Legal Services Service Plans.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the production of the various Service Plans 2006/2007;  and

2.
approve the five documents for implementation in the current financial year.

97
PERFORMANCE PLAN JUNE 2006

The Corporate Services Manager sought Committee’s approval of the Council’s Performance Plan 2006.  

He reported that under the duty of best value which took effect from April 2000, all local authorities were required to publish an annual Performance Plan before 30 June each year to inform their communities how they were performing and their plans for improving service delivery.  He commented that in a change to previous arrangements the Plan was being presented for approval by this Committee rather than the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  As a statutory plan it must be ratified by full Council which would be held on 11 July which was after the date for statutory publication.

He gave details of what the Performance Plan must include which were as follows:

· a brief summary of the Authority’s chief objectives and priorities for improvement;

· arrangements for addressing the Authority’s improvement priorities, particularly the opportunities and weakness identified in CPA and the outcomes that were expected to be achieved as a result;

· details of performance;

· a brief statement on contracts.

Members then discussed this report in some detail.  Members were particularly concerned about the amount of paper which was being used not only for this Committee’s Agenda but also for other Committee’s within the current cycle of meetings.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
recommend the approval of the Council’s Draft Performance Plan 2006;  and

2.
request the E Enabling Working Group to revisit the issue of reducing the amount of paperwork, particularly on Agendas currently being sent to Members of the Council.

98
APPOINTMENT OF WORKING GROUPS

Committee considered a report from the Human Resources Manager in relation to the reappointment of various working groups which had been appointed in previous years.

These groups were appointed to look in details at specific aspects of Committees’ works and, in some cases their work was ongoing whereas other groups were appointed for specific tasks.  The working groups in question were, The Joint Budget Working Group, Performance Appraisal Panel and the eGovernment Working Group.  In addition to this Members felt that the E Enabling Group should also be included.

RESOLVED:
That Committee receive the report and reappoint the following Working Group for the current municipal year:

Joint Budget Working Group:  5 Conservatives, 3 Liberal Democrates, 1 Independent

Performance Appraisal Panel – 2 Conservatives, 2 Liberal Democrates, 

e-Government Working Group – 2 Conservatives, 2 Liberal Democrate.

99
UPDATING HOUSING/COUNCIL TAX BENEFIT POLICIES

The Director of Resources sought Committee’s approval to implement/update the following policies:

· Visiting/Investigating Officer’s Protocol;

· Policy for the Reward of Discretionary Housing Payments;

· Prosecution Policy;

· Housing and Council Tax Benefit Anti Fraud Policy;

· Anti Fraud Strategy;

· Code of Conduct for Benefit Staff;

· Housing/Council Tax Benefit Anti Fraud Investigation/Visiting Officer Code of Practice;

· Corporate Policy in Respect of Regulation of Investigatory Powers Act 2000;

· Service Standards Policy;

· Housing and Council Tax Benefit Overpayment Policy;

· Housing and Council Tax Benefit Confidentiality Statement;

· Policy and Procedure for Appeals.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the above policies.

100
LEADER  PLUS ACCOUNTABLE BODY – DELEGATION

The Director of Resources sought Committee’s approval to delegate to the Director of Resources responsibility for signing offer letters in respect of Leader Plus Schemes.  He reminded Members that the programme currently ran from 2002-2008 and since its inception, the programme area had so far received £1,421,000 of EAGGF and DEFRA grant.  It was anticipated that a further £1,266,000 would be received by the end of the programme.

One of the recommendations made by the Government Office Audit Team is that the accountable body with overall responsibility for core costs and programme management would formally delegate in writing responsibility for signing the offer letter to the appropriate member of staff.  He further pointed out that every offer letter issued so far under the Lancashire Leader Plus Programme had been signed by the Director of Resources, but this now needed to be formalised for these or for any future offer letters. 

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree to formally delegate to the Director of Resources responsibility for signing offer letters in connection with the Lancashire Leader Plus Programme.

101
SURVEILLANCE COMMISSIONER’S INSPECTION REPORT DATED 24 JANUARY 2006

The Director of Resources reported to Committee the result of the offer of the Officer of Surveillance Commissioner’s Inspection Report dated 25 January 2006 arising from an inspection carried out on 24 January by Mr Richard Allsop the Surveillance Inspector.


The Council was authorised under the Regulation of Investigatory Powers Act 2000 (RIPA) to carry out surveillance such as the use of mobile CCTV cameras and to use covert human intelligence sources.  

The report highlighted the main areas where the Council operated in reliance on RIPA and together with the number of occasions on which RIPA had been used in the last three years.  Also included in the report was a summary of recommendations made by the Inspector.  Several of the main recommendations contained within the report related to the manner in which requests for authorisation were completed.  The Home Office had now produced a set of model forms whose introduction presented an opportunity to reconsider how the forms should be used.  It was proposed that the Monitoring Officer should maintain the central record of authorisations and also control the blank forms so that the authorisations applied for, the content of the application, timescale once granted, review and cancellation could be monitored and recorded.  He also recommended that the Council’s Policy and Code of Practice would also need to be altered to reflect the changes made by Statutory Instrument 2003 No. 3171 which modified the definition of prescribed officers.    The current Council Policy had been reviewed in April 2005 and the Code of Practice had now been amended by the Home Office.  The main changes to the Policy are the description of the rank of officer allowed to give authorisation and the purpose for which the authorisation could be used.  The authorised officers were as follows:

· David Morris

· Stewart Bailey

· Marshal Scott

· John Heap

· James Russell.

It was recommended that the authorised officers remained unchanged as they were all at a sufficient level of seniority as required under the legislation.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the Inspector’s recommendations;

2.
approve the amended policy;

3.
approve the use of the new model forms and procedure for issue and review of authorisations set out above;  and

4.
confirm the existing list of authorising officers for the purposes of the Act.

102
CRIMINAL RECORDS BUREAU ASSURANCE VISIT

The Director of Resources informed Committee of the outcome of the Criminal Records Bureau Assurance visit carried out on 14 April 2006 and requested Committee’s approval for policies required to improve the Council’s procedures.

He reported that the Council acted via its officers as counter-signatory in relation to Criminal Records Bureau criminal checks.  The majority of application related to the licensing of drivers for private hire/hackney carriage work whilst some applications were made as part of the recruitment process for staff whose work involved contact with children/vulnerable adults.  The Council’s role was to check the application for completion and verify the identity of the applicants by checking original documents.  The verification had to be carried out by reference to the Code of Practice and Guidance Notes issued by the Criminal Records Bureau.

He further commented on the final report which had now been received from the Criminal Records Bureau.  The report set out the Council’s performance in five areas, namely:

(i)
Identifying validation.

(ii)
Completion of application forms.

(iii)
Disclosure eligibility.

(iv)
Use of disclosure information;

(v)
Storage, handling, retention and disposal of disclosure information.

The report summarised the improvements in each area and it was apparent that under the completion of application forms and the use of disclosure information both areas needed further work.  In relation to the storage, handling and retention and disposal of disclosure documentation it was important that the Council should adopt a written policy on this matter.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
note the report of the Criminal Records Bureau Assurance Visit; 

2.
approve the policies set out at Appendix 3, 4 and 5 to the report; and

3.
request Personnel Committee to review the use of CRB checks as part of the staff recruitment process.

103
ALCOHOL CONSUMPTION IN PUBLIC PLACES – HENTHORN, LOW MOOR AND PRIMROSE AREA

The Director of Community Services sought Committee approval to the making of a Designation Order under Section 13 of the Criminal Justice and Police Act 2001 in respect of Henthorn, Low Moor and Primrose areas of Clitheroe.  He reminded Members that at its meeting on 21 March 2006 Committee had approved the carrying out of a consultation exercise on the making of a Designation Order under Section 13 of the Criminal Justice and Police Act 2006 in respect of the Henthorn, Low Moor and Primrose areas of Clitheroe.  Following agreements with the police on the areas to be covered by the Order a consultation letter had been sent on 6 April to licensees, the owners or occupiers of any land affected, the Parish Council and Ward Councillors.  The result of the consultation exercise was that Clitheroe Town Council are fully supportive of the making of the Order whilst the only other respondent, Councillor Knox, had suggested that the area of the map be extended to cover the Park Street play area at the rear of Whalley Road, Clitheroe.  There had been recent incidents of youths drinking in this play area and it was felt appropriate that this extension should be considered.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
receive the report;

2.
agree to the suggested extension of the area covered in the Order to include the Park Street play area;  and

3.
approve the making of a Designation Order under Section 13 of the Criminal Justice and Police Act 2001 in respect of the Henthorn, Low Moor, Primrose Wards of Clitheroe on the basis of the amended map attached at Appendix A to the report.

104
ALCOHOL CONSUMPTION IN PUBLIC PLACES – WILPSHIRE, CLAYTON-LE-DALE, SALESBURY AND RAMSGREAVE

The Director of Community Services asked Committee to consider a request from the police to make a Designation Order under Section 13 of the Criminal Justice and Police Act 2001 in respect of the Wilpshire, Clayton-le-Dale, Salesbury and Ramsgreave wards of the Ribble Valley.  He reminded Committee that they had previously received reports on the new powers retained in that Act to restrict anti social drinking in public places.  He gave a list of the areas where such Orders were currently in place.  

He now reported that the police had been asked for a similar designation to be made in respect of Wilpshire and parts of Clayton-le-Dale, Salesbury and Ramsgreave Parishes.  If Committee were to approve the request in principle the next stage would be to agree with the police the exact area to be covered by the  Designation and then to carry out a public consultation exercise with licensees the owners or occupiers of any land affected, the various Parish Councils concerned and local Ward Councillors.  A Public Notice inviting comments would also be placed in the local press.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1. 
receive this report;  and

2.
approve the carrying out of a consultation exercise on the making of a Designation Order under Section 13 of the Criminal Justice and Police Act 2001 in respect of the Wilpshire, Clayton-le-Dale, Salesbury and Ramsgreave parishes of the Ribble Valley.

105
INSURANCE RENEWALS

The Director of Resources reported that the Council’s insurance agreement was due for renewal.  Tenders had been invited and two had been received from Zurich and AON.  In view of the short time frame to finalise the analysis of these two tenders and accept a new insurance contract, the Director of Resources recommended that this matter be delegated to himself in consultation with the Chairman and Shadow Chairman of this Committee.

RESOLVED:
That the acceptance of a new insurance contract be delegated to the Director of Resources in consultation with the Chairman and Shadow Chairman of this Committee.  

106
NATIONAL NON DOMESTIC RATES/COUNCIL TAX WRITE OFFS

The Director of Resources sought Committee’s approval to write off certain national non domestic rates (NNDR) and council tax debts where the whereabouts of the debtor was unknown or they were in respect of bankrupt persons.  He commented that there were now a number of cases where all recovery action had been explored and the debtor had either disappeared or been declared bankrupt and the efforts to recover the outstanding amounts had failed.  However, he stressed that even though these debts were recommended for write off, if information regarding the debtors whereabouts became available the debts could and would still be pursued.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the writing off of £103,439.23 of NNDR debts and £9,423.74 of council tax debts where the debtor’s whereabouts was unknown or they were in respect of bankrupt persons.

107
GERSHON REVIEW – EFFICIENCY GAINS

The Director of Resources reminded Committee of the Gershon Review and its implications for the Council and sought approval to the forward looking part of the annual efficiency statement.  He reminded Members that the Government required local authorities to achieve efficiency gains totalling at least £6.45 billion by 2007/08.   He also reminded Members that we have to report the gains we had made through an annual efficiency statement.  That statement would include a forward looking part where we outline our expected efficiency gains and the strategy for achieving them.  In addition there was a backward looking part on the efficiency gains achieved in the previous financial year.  

This report gave a definition of efficiency, how those savings were required and the inclusion of capital spending in the baseline calculation.  Details were also given about the annual efficiency statement and the principles to be used for assessing efficiency gains together with a timescale for future actions.  

He highlighted the amount of efficiency savings required (2.5%) and produced figures which showed that these targets had been met in 2004/05 and 2005/06.  He also gave a projection for savings for 2006/07 and 2007/08 again looking at savings of 2.5%.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
note the requirements placed on the Council with the Gershon Review and endorse the approach set out in the report;  and

2.
approve the forward looking part of the annual efficiency statement.

108
IMPLEMENTING ELECTRONIC GOVERNMENT 6 (IEG 6)

The Chief Executive sought Committee’s approval of the Council’s IEG 6 Statement which was submitted to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister (ODPM) on 10 April 2006.

He pointed out that the IEG Statement was a statutory return required by the DPM now known as the Department of Communities and Local Government and was an essential part of the national monitoring process for assessing electronic local service delivery capability against the annual targets and supports the aim of the national strategy for local eGovernment.  It was also an important feedback mechanism for assessing the Council’s progress and the use of IEG funding.


The IEG6 Statement had a deadline of 10 April 2006 and ideally required approval by full Council.  In common with previous years the timing for this Council’s Committee Cycle did not accord with this deadline so the document had been approved by the eGovernment Steering Group.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the IEG6 Statement.

109
TARGETS FOR CORPORATE MANAGEMENT TEAM 2006/07

Committee considered a report in relation to the targets for Corporate Management Team for 2006/07.  

Corporate Management Team Strategic.  Target – to ensure that all of the necessary plans, policies and systems to provide effective corporate governance for this Council are in place and regularly monitored, evaluated and updated.

David Morris, Chief Executive. Target – to produce an updated asset management plan including the creation of an asset management group to implement and monitor the progress of the plan.

Stewart Bailey, Director of Development Services.  Target – to produce a sustainable community strategy in tandem with progress on the local development framework to a point where a document is available for publication for public consultation.

Marshal Scott, Director of Resources.  Target:  To ensure the Council’s Gershon efficiency targets are met.

John Heap, Director of Community Services.  Target:  To improve the Council’s recycling performance and efficiency.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

110
CHANGES TO NATIONAL HEALTH SERVICE ORGANISATION IN THE NORTH WEST OF ENGLAND

The Chief Executive informed Committee of the decisions taken by the Secretary of State for Health in relation to changes to three NHS organisations in the North West.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

111
RIBBLE VALLEY CONTACT CENTRE AND IEG STATEMENT

Committee received an update report from the Chairman and Vice Chairman of Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee on the progress being made in relation to the shared services contact centre and Improving Electronic Government (IEG) Statement.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

112
DEBTORS STATEMENT AND ACCOUNTS RECOVERY

The Director of Resources reported on the following:

· National Non Domestic Rates (NNDR)

· Council tax.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

113
OVERALL CAPITAL OUTTURN 2005/06

The Director of Resources submitted his report which informed Members of the provisionally final position for the last financial year (2005/06) and also informed Members of the likely level of slippage on the overall programme.  He further reported that actual expenditure represented 93% of the revised budget.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

114
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the next item of business being exempt information under Category 7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be now excluded.


(Councillor J S Sutcliffe declared an interest in the next item of business, left the meting and took no part in the discussion)

115
Request from Roefield Leisure for Financial Assistance

The Director of Resources submitted a request from Roefield Leisure which had been received.  Roefield had produced their budget for 2006/07 and were anticipating a deficit.  They were asking the Council for a one-off payment to offset this anticipated deficit.  The Director of Resources reminded members of the resolution passed at the last Committee regarding grant aid to voluntary organisations.  He then suggested a way in which the Council could assist Roefield in this matter.

RESOLVED:
That 

1.
the Director of Resources be authorised to defer the payment of the existing loan made to Roefield Leisure for 12 months; 

2.
agree to a maximum grant of £12,750 to assist Roefield.  This grant to be paid only if the anticipated budget deficit occurs; and

3.
Roefield be advised that the Council would expect them to take the necessary steps to minimise any deficit.

The meeting closed at 9.37pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).
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